
Thank You, Veterans! 
Veterans Day, Nov. 11
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Scan the QR code to have the Evans Express sent to your inbox for free every month!

You can get
Naloxone - a fast-

acting opioid
overdose

treatment
approved by the

FDA - FREE OF
CHARGE and NO

QUESTIONS
ASKED at the

Evans Community
Complex at the

Police
Department,

Customer
Service, and
Recreation

windows. PLEASE
share this

information with
your loved ones
as it could mean

the difference
between life and

death.

Evans’ Finest Honored 

At the September 17 City Council meeting, Evans Chief of Police, Rick Brandt, honored three Evans
Police Officers with awards commending exceptional service. Officers Luis Garcia (center) and Ian
Bodrogi (left) were bestowed the Meritorious Service Award for preventing a suicide attempt. Detective
Codie Thomasson (right) was honored with the Department’s the Life-Saving Award for responding to
an incident involving a choking toddler, saving the child’s life while providing comfort and support to
his distraught family. (below) Officer Bodrogi was officially sworn in and had his formal badge pinning. 

Evans City Council, Police Officers and City Staff passed out coats and boots for
the annual drive to benefitting students at our City’s Title 1 school. Officers

fundraise for the project all year so anyone interested in donating can do so by
scanning the QR code to the right.

Happy Thanksgiving!
Thanksgiving Day, Nov. 28

National Drug Take Back Day was a
success with 16,528 pounds of
expired and unused medicine

collected by the Evans PD. A huge
effort that will keep the community
safe. Additionally, 6,480 pounds of

documents were shredded. 



In October, the Evans City Council approved the 2025 operating and capital budget and finalized an ordinance pertaining
to the storage of RVs, boats and trailers on residential property. The Councilmembers also selected five Evans residents to
serve on the newly-minted Parks & Recreation Advisory Board. 

Over the course of several months, City Staff worked closely with the Councilmembers to develop a budget that aims to
adhere with the Council’s stated goal of economic growth and development in the City, with the long-term in mind. At a
Council retreat earlier in the year, the Councilmembers expressed a desire to put 32% of prior year expenditures into
reserve (the City Charter requires a minimum of 25% of prior year expenditures to be held in reserve in case of a sudden
economic downturn, natural disaster, or the like, to assure continued City operations) and use the excess funds for further
investment in the City. 

After considering priorities using a hierarchy of needs assessment framework, the Council decided to allocate the excess
funds to invest in City infrastructure including improvements on the Highway 85 corridor to attract commercial
opportunities, fund the construction of a new police station, improve the City’ cybersecurity, purchase a wide array of
vehicles and equipment for the Police and Public Works Department, use street tax funding to make major improvements
on 42nd Street, 17th Avenue and 23rd Avenue, complete some long-range strategic planning and municipalize the City’s
street lights network. For additional details on the 2025 budget, see pages 5-8. To see the full budget, visit the finance
page on the City’s website using the QR code below. 
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City Council Update

Evans City Council meeting agendas and packets can be accessed on the City
website beginning on the Friday prior to regular meetings - the first and third
Tuesdays of every month - scan the QR code to the left to access the link. 

Check out the
2025 City

Budget by
scanning the

QR code

The Council also voted, 6-1 with Mayor Mark Clark voting no, to approve an ordinance that
relates to the storage and parking of RVs, boats and trailers on residential property using
the guidelines set forth by the Citizens Ad Hoc Committee which was formed to examine
the matter and chaired by Councilman Jeff Crabtree. The details of the ordinance that was
approved - which allows for assets to be stored on property so long as they are stored on
an improved surface, free of weeds, and do not have active utility connections. 

The Council also finalized the creation of the Parks & Recreation Advisory Board. After
conducting interviews, the Councilmembers selected Brian Behrens, Josh Pickering,
Natalee Gonzalez, Victoria Steelman, and Willard Kendall with Mr. Pickering and Mr.
Kendall serving two-year terms and Mr. Behrens, Ms. Steelman and Ms. Gonzalez serving
three-year terms.  
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GOVERNMENT 101 - Utility Billing 

How much do you know about your monthly utility bill? 
How are those rates and charges determined? Where does the money you pay
each month for your water, wastewater, storm drain and refuse collection go?

The fees that residents and businesses pay for these services are not a revenue
stream for the City government, but rather are used to support the large scale
infrastructure required to assure adequate provision of the services, pay for the acquisition of treated water and afford
flexibility to the City’s Public Works Department to make plans for expanding capacity and increasing efficiency for the
long-term needs of the community.

For three of the line items on your utility bill – water, wastewater (sewer), and storm drain – the funds that each resident
and business owner pay every month get deposited into a specific fund, called an enterprise fund, that has very defined
purposes which are regulated by state law. The same holds true for the fees developers pay when they build a new
home or commercial/industrial outfit – called system development fees – which allows the building to tap in, i.e., hook
up the building’s water and wastewater lines to the City main water supply and sewer lines. 

The development and monthly utility fees collected by the City are deposited into the enterprise fund accounts and the
City is prohibited, by state law, from using those funds for anything other than their specifically defined purposes. For
example, funds from the monthly water bills the City collects are used for maintaining, making repairs, and upgrading
the City’s water infrastructure, and providing the salaries and benefits for Water Division staff, among other overhead
expenses. The City cannot use funds from water bills to build a playground at one of the parks or buy a new patrol car
for the police department. Enterprise funds are required by state law to hold a reserve, much like a savings account, for
large scale projects. When the City deems it necessary to undertake a major project – such as the current plans to
expand the wastewater treatment plant – holding a certain amount in reserve allows the City to qualify for loans from
the state to help finance the project. 

While the City does not relish having to raise utility rates, when we do, it is a decision born out of absolute necessity. As
the City prepares the annual budget each year, a great deal of time is spent examining both the immediate and long-
term prospects for each enterprise fund. Currently, the City is facing two prospects which will have continuing impacts
on utility infrastructure financing - a growing community and the effects of decades high inflation. The costs to the City
for equipment needed to maintain and make repairs to the utility infrastructure are not immune from inflation that has
affected everyone - remember, the City is a customer of goods and services, too. Also, a growing community places
increased demand on infrastructure, requiring the City to have plans well in advance to handle the increased usage.

The City offers a number of water conservation programs - see pages 14-14 - that are available year round to help with
water conservation. Waste Management offers a recycling bundle package which can save residents money on refuse
collection by signing up for bi-weekly recycling collection in addition to weekly trash pickup. 











37th Street paving work complete
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Road and Street

Improvements
When the 1% Street Tax was first instituted in 2020, the City’s engineering staff reviewed the Pavement Condition
Index throughout the City and made small, not insignificant, but small, improvements across City neighborhoods.
This funding stream has proven to be invaluable across the City as improvements have been made in literally every
neighborhood, with an investment of over $5.5 million in work on street and road construction work that has served
the dual purpose of increasing safety and improving community aesthetics. 
Earlier this year, the City Council worked in conjunction with City Staff to identify projects using forecast Road Tax
revenue to find more “bang for the buck” work. Resultingly, the Council has voted to approve larger-scale projects in
2025 - the full depth reconstruction of 42nd St./Prairie View Dr. between 23rd and 35th Ave., as well as mill and
overlay work on both 23rd and 17th Aves. between 32nd and 37th St. These projects will significantly improve some
of our City’s most heavily-trafficked thoroughfares

37th Street now open for 2-lane traffic in both  

A major project that has been undertaken using a portion of the road tax revenue has been the widening project on
37th St. Last year, Phase 1 was completed, this year, Phase 2A was undertaken which widened the roadway to four
lanes with a landscaped center median between Sienna Ave. and Stampede Dr., with the roadway opening for two
lanes in both directions in October. Some additional landscaping work will be completed in the spring, to assure
that plants can take root and receive adequate irrigation to thrive. Design work for Phase 2B, which will widen the
roadway from Stampede Dr. where work concluded this year to 35th Ave., is well underway and work on the project
will begin in the spring, with the 1% road tax revenue contributing a portion of the funding. Further west,
negotiations are underway to widen 37th St. in the same manner between 65th Ave. east to Arrowhead Dr., with
work expected to commence on this portion in 2026. 
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Stay on top of what the City of Evans is doing

The City of Evans is always interested in keeping our citizens informed and we have a number of ways to
keep in touch with you. Whether you are up on the latest social media apps or someone who prefers to get
their information the old fashioned way, we’ve got you covered! 

Stay Alert. Stay Informed. 
The City of Evans is a participant in the Voyent Alert system.

Using this app - which is FREE to download to any smart
device and/or to allow email notifications - will keep you in the

loop on a range of events that impact your life. Using this
system, we can alert, with a simple text message and/or email,
about potential weather emergencies like tornados, floods or

massive snow storms. We can inform on road closures and
changes to the refuse collection schedules. This is a simple,
easy way to stay informed on things that might impact you

and your family, all you have to do is download the App and
enter that you live in Evans, Colorado. Learn more about

Voyent Alert by scanning the QR code. You can also go to your
smart device App Store and search for “Voyent Alert.” 

The City of Evans is active on the
popular social media channels. Our
most used platforms are Facebook,
Instagram and NextDoor. If you are

using any of these channels, search for
“City of Evans” and give us a like, a

follow or join our group. We use each of
these platforms daily to keep residents

and businesses up to date on all sorts of
need-to-know information. By liking and
following on social media, you’ll quickly
and easily be able to stay up to date on

everything happening here in Evans. 

www.evanscolorado.gov
Do not forget the City website is a very useful source to find

information on all offerings the City has for residents.











1100 37th St. | Evans, CO 80620 | 970-475-1125 | recreation@evanscolorado.gov

Monday-Thursday
5:30am-9pm

Friday
5:30am-7pm

EVANS RECREATION
Weight Room Information

Drop-In Rates Notes Punch Passes

5 and Under: $1.00
Youth (6-15): $4.00
Adult (16-49): $5.00
Senior (50+): $4.00 

Youth/Senior
15 visits for $45
30 visits for $60

Adult
15 visits for $60
30 visits for $85

Youth must be at least 14 years old to
use the weight room. 

For your child's safety, children under
the age of 9 must be directly

supervised by a guest 16 years or
older to use the basketball courts. 

All punch passes expire one year from
the date of purchase. 

Basketball court hours differ from facility hours.
Please see the front desk for an up-to-date schedule.
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From our friends at Waste Management








